FACULTY SENATE MINUTES

December 1, 2009

President Debbie McCollam called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  All senators or alternates were present except Ginny Gardiner, Claude Kansaku and Sarah Salmonson.  A quorum was determined.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the November 3, 2009 meeting were approved as presented.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
Report of the President – D. McCollam – While Welfare was working on the evaluation process and also working on the Adjunct/Part-time Faculty Policy, they discovered that there is no publicized policy for Distance Ed (DE) faculty.  Senex met with Barb DeKalb, Director of DE, to review the Adjunct/Part-time Faculty Policy to see what needed to be included for Distance Ed.  Barb will take their input to the DE Administrative Council to develop a Distance Ed Policy ,then bring the policy to the Welfare Committee for approval, and then on to Senate for final approval .  Much of their information is in a manual, but, since this does affect faculty, we want something publicized and put under the policies.
At the Faculty/Administrator meeting, President Maples stated that Brad Burda would produce a spreadsheet showing where budget cuts were made.  Senex will meet with Brad to discuss this, among other items.
OSU Senate has decided to implement faculty furloughs on a sliding scale to save faculty positions and salaries.  This is anticipated to save OSU approximately $1.7 million, and will go into effect on January 1, 2010, and is scheduled to be completed by June 30, 2010.  When asked about OIT’s furlough plan, President Maples stated that it went against legal counsel’s advice to go with furloughs, but he would again question counsel to be sure that was the best advice.  
President Maples has decided to do a search for the ETM dean position, although Deb was under the impression from previous conversations with President Maples, that dean searches for both HAS and ETM would be conducted next fall.  At this time, a search is planned for the ETM dean position and Larry Powers has been appointed Interim HAS dean.  Senate had previously expressed concerns about conducting searches now due to the budget situation.  Charlie Jones, Interim Dean of ETM, stated that the ETM dean search now was the result of his conversation with President Maples.  Charlie feels that it is unfair for the School of ETM and for him to be asked to remain as the Interim Dean until there is sufficient money in the budget to conduct a national search.  He said that President Maples could appoint him dean or find someone else for the position.  He is not willing to continue in the interim position forever; he is willing to continue in this position until fall 2010.  Concerns were raised about the expense of conducting two separate searches, one now for ETM and one in 2011 when Larry Powers retires.  
The statement was made that when President Maples appointed Brad Burda as Provost, faculty received the impression that searches for both dean positions would be conducted in the fall of 2010.  Now questions are being raised about the lack of communication between the administration and the faculty.  

Provost Brad Burda stated that it was his position not to conduct a search for the HAS dean because a budget would have to be created to fill that position from scratch, and he convinced President Maples.  He said that if both searches were conducted in the fall, we would have to come up with the salary associated with that dean position.  
Report of the Vice President – J. Long – No report.
REPORT OF THE PROVOST – B. Burda – Meeting tomorrow to put together final draft of the Mission Statement.  
Study of the Applied Baccalaureate has been started; a group is being formed at the state level.  
REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT’S COUNCIL DELEGATE – D. McCollam – No report. 

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES
Faculty Rank Promotion and Tenure – A. Amoia – No report.
Welfare Committee – K. Usher – Presented revisions to the Part-Time Faculty Policy, OIT-20-011.  Recommend name change to Adjunct Faculty Policy since the policy does refer to adjunct faculty who teach on a course by course basis.  Proposed changes indicated by strikeouts, bold and highlighted.
OREGON INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

Part-time Adjunct Faculty

OIT-20-011

Intent

Part-time Adjunct faculty have a direct and extensive impact on the quality of academic programs.  This policy sets guidelines regarding the rights and responsibilities of part-time adjunct faculty with respect to OIT as well as OIT’s responsibilities to part-time adjunct faculty.  The policy addresses the following topics:

· definition of part-time adjunct faculty,

· hiring process,

· curricular load and departmental support,

· performance evaluation and re-appointment, and
· compensation.
Definition of Part-time Adjunct Faculty

Part-time Adjunct faculty are defined as any teaching faculty who do not hold a budgeted, departmental, FTE position.  Adjunct faculty are typically paid on a per-course basis and they are distinguished from part-time faculty, who do hold a budgeted, departmental position of less than 1.0 FTE.  Adjunct faculty do not accrue credit toward promotion in rank or tenure.

Adjunct faculty may be employed on OIT campuses, teaching in traditional class room settings, or by Distance Education.  [Refer to Distance Education Guidelines on Faculty Compensation.]  This policy refers only to adjunct faculty teaching on one or more of the OIT campuses.
Hiring Process

1.  Departments that routinely use part-time adjunct faculty or anticipate needing part-

     time replacements will actively search for qualified personnel.  The department chair 

     or designee will conduct the search.

2.  Applicants for part-time adjunct positions at OIT must complete the Oregon

     University System application form and provide a resume including at least three 

     references.  Applicants for part-time adjunct positions at OIT will meet minimum
     standards for academic qualifications and experience as set by the responsible

     academic department. A bachelor’s degree (or equivalent credentials) is required of all

     part-time adjunct applicants, and a Master’s degree is preferred.  Some departments

     may require a minimum of a Master’s degree in an appropriate subject area. 

     Applicants must provide documentation of their qualifications by submitting official

     transcripts of college and postgraduate work.  Copies of certificates and registrations

     may also be required.
3.  Credentials of applicants in the part-time adjunct pool will be evaluated by the

     Department Chair or designee in consultation with members of the department.  It is

     the responsibility of the department to recommend the most a qualified applicant to

     the school Dean and the Provost for approval.  If an acceptable candidate cannot be

     found, the course may be canceled or offered to a full-time faculty member.  If hiring

     occurs during the time when department faculty are unavailable for consultation, the

     chair or designee will recommend appointments to the school Dean and the Provost.

4.  Upon receipt of the departmental recommendation, the Provost will issue a letter of 

     intent to the potential part-time adjunct faculty person.  This letter will offer teaching 

     assignments contingent upon student enrollment.  Contracts cannot be guaranteed

     prior to the first week of classes as the offering of classes is dependent upon

     enrollment.  It may be necessary to move a full-time faculty member from an 

     undersubscribed class to one scheduled for a part-time an adjunct instructor.

5.  Staffing needs for departments that consistently hire part-time adjunct faculty will be 

     evaluated by the Department Chair, Dean, and Provost.

6.  Termination of appointment may be required if there is insufficient demand for the 

     course(s).

Curricular Load and Departmental Support

1.  A part-time An adjunct faculty member with other full-time employment may teach

     up to 8 workload hours or 12 contact hours per term.  A part-time An adjunct faculty

     member without other full-time employment may teach up to 12 workload hours or 18

     contact hours per term.

2.  The Department Chair or designee will:

· mentor the part-time adjunct faculty member,

· provide the part-time adjunct faculty member with curriculum information:  course content and goals, textbooks, course descriptions, and any other appropriate materials,

· provide or assist in obtaining necessary keys, copy cards copier access, supplies, and media services, and
· ensure that student texts and supplemental materials are available in the bookstore.

3.  Department members are encouraged to include part-time adjunct faculty in the

     normal business of the department.

4.  If a part-time an adjunct faculty member is consistently teaching a full-time load, 

     staffing within that department will be evaluated by the Department Chair, Dean and

     Provost.

Performance Evaluation

Adjunct faculty are important and valued contributors to OIT’s teaching mission.  They represent the institution to the students in the classroom and online.  Recruiting, evaluating, and retaining excellent adjunct faculty is in the best interests of OIT and its students.  A formal process of evaluation and review for adjunct faculty is critical to the quality of teaching at OIT.

1.  Part-time Adjunct faculty must administer student numerical and written evaluations

     in all classes every term.

2.  The student numerical evaluations will be included in the annual performance 

     evaluation by the Department Chair or designee.  Adjuncts will receive a written

     annual performance evaluation (APE-A, see attachment).  These evaluations will 

     be discussed with the part-time adjunct faculty member.  Performance evaluations are

     confidential and will be placed in the faculty member’s  adjunct’s personnel file.

3.  Re-appointments of adjuncts will be made on the basis of need, performance

     evaluations, and length of service.

4.  Termination of appointment may be required if there are instructional deficiencies.

Compensation
To retain the best adjunct faculty and to reward consistently meritorious performance, increases in compensation will be considered when institutional budgets permit.  Factors for consideration include highest relevant degree or licensure obtained, number of credit hours or workload units of service, and APE-A results.   Recommendations for increased compensation levels will be forwarded by the Department Chair to the appropriate Dean and Provost.

Recommended by:


Faculty Senate – 


President’s Council –

Approved:









Christopher G. Maples, President

Date:

________________




Attachment:  Annual Performance Evaluation Form for Adjunct Faculty (APE-A) 

ANNUAL PERFORMANCE EVALUATION 2009-10

for Adjunct Teaching Faculty  (APE-A)

Original in Evaluative File; Copy to Faculty
Name:  

Department:  


Total number of terms of employment as an OIT adjunct instructor:  

Year First Hired at OIT:  

	Highest academic degree attained:
	    
	Year:
	    
	Professional Registration:
	  

	

	Credit hours earned beyond degree:
	    
	
	
	
	
	

	

	INSTRUCTION

Adjunct faculty will excel in instruction in the following ways:

Demonstrate knowledge of subject matter, organize and deliver course materials to stimulate interest and discussion, demonstrate growth in instruction, employ a variety of assessment tools for evaluation of both teaching effectiveness and student learning, maintain student numerical evaluations at a departmentally established standard. 

If the adjunct faculty member has developed or revised course curriculum to meet departmental and course objectives, or done instructionally-related professional development during the year, it should be noted here as well.  [Professional development could include relevant outside employment, publications, grants, presentations, earning a higher degree, earning CEUs, conference attendance, book reviews, research or works of art, membership in professional organizations, participation in workshops/classes.]

	Spring courses
sum
all
disc
students
Fall courses
sum
all
disc
students
Winter courses
sum
all
disc
students

All scores are summary averages.
For all course evaluation scores: report higher of raw or adjusted score 
“courses” list the course number and section number in the appropriate term
“sum” summary average on 5 point scale

“all”  Converted scores: summary average compared to IDEA database of all courses; mean score is 50

“disc”  Converted scores: summary average compared to IDEA database of courses in the same discipline; mean score is 50

“students” Number of Evaluations / Number of Students Enrolled

Please delete these italicized instructions from your completed APE form; keep the condensed legend below for later readers

All scores are summary averages; “sum” Summary Average on 5pt. scale;  “all” Converted score compared to IDEA database of all courses (mean score 50);  “disc”  discipline-specific Converted scores; “students” # of evaluations / # of students enrolled;  All scores show higher of raw or adjusted number

	


 ANNUAL PERFORMANCE EVALUATION 2009-10

for Adjunct Teaching Faculty  (APE-A)
Original in Evaluative File; Copy to Faculty






Department Chair







Date 

   or designee






I concur
(
)
I do not concur
(
)
No comment
(
)






Faculty Member

Date  







Provost  


Date 

   or designee

Motion was made and seconded to approve the new Adjunct Faculty Policy, OIT-20-011, as presented.
Following a discussion of departmental staffing needs and the use of adjunct faculty, motion was made and seconded to delete the following two items:
     * Page 2, #5.  Staffing needs for departments that consistently hire part-time adjunct faculty will be 

    
 evaluated by the Department Chair, Dean, and Provost.
     * Page 3, Curricular Load and Departmental Support, #4.  If a part-time an adjunct faculty member is 
consistently teaching a full-time load, staffing within that department will be evaluated by the 
Department Chair, Dean and Provost.
Motion was passed unanimously to delete the above two statements.

Motion was made and seconded to change the following wording:
     * Page 2, #6.  “Termination of appointment” changed to “Cancellation of appointment”
     * Page 3, ​Performance Evaluation, #4.  “Termination of appointment” replaced with “Non-renewal of 
appointment”
Vote on these changes was 1 opposed and the rest aye; motion passed.

Motion was made and seconded to revise the third sentence of #4, Page 2 to read as follows:  (change is bold)

Contracts cannot be guaranteed prior to the first week of classes as the offering of classes is 
dependent upon enrollment and other departmental staffing considerations.

Vote on this motion was 1 abstention, the rest aye.  Motion passed.
Following a discussion of compensation for adjuncts, motion was made and seconded to strike the following:


Page 1, Intent, fifth bullet:  

· compensation

Page 3, Compensation

To retain the best adjunct faculty and to reward consistently meritorious performance, 
increases in compensation will be considered when institutional budgets permit.  Factors for 
consideration include highest relevant degree or licensure obtained, number of credit hours 
or workload units of service, and APE-A results.   Recommendations for increased 
compensation levels will be forwarded by the 
Department Chair to the appropriate Dean 
and Provost.
Vote on this motion was two abstentions and the rest aye.  Motion passed.
Vote to approve the presented policy as amended multiple times was all ayes.  Adjunct Faculty Policy was approved as amended.
Academic Standards – Jim Ballard – Committee is meeting weekly and looking for input from faculty.  Molly O’Shaughnessy reported that CPC has decided to keep curriculum maps, but in a modified and more flexible form, possibly year-by-year rather than quarter-by-quarter.  
The committee is still in need of feedback from faculty and students on the + or – grading.
Faculty Compensation – S. Schultz – Committee will have a video conference with Ruth Kelle to discuss the comparator list.  
REPORTS OF SPECIAL OR  AD HOC COMMITTEES – None.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None.  

NEW BUSINESS – None.

REPORT OF THE AOF REPRESENTATIVE – T. Thompson – AOF is still in the process of reorganizing and will interview lobbyist candidates this weekend in Portland.  

Failure of the tax measures, #66 and #67, in the January vote, would result in serious ramifications.  
Oregon State University Senate has passed a furlough package based on salary.  Southern Oregon University is going to maintain their steps on paper, but is taking a salary cut.  Eastern Oregon University has not made any decision yet.  Western Oregon University is operating under the old contract.   University of Oregon did not take a reduction in compensation per faculty or administrative salaries; they cut many positions and did a lot of reorganizing. 
REPORT OF THE IFS REPRESENTATIVE – M. Sevigny – The IFS will meet December 4-5 at Portland State University.  Agenda items include discussion of the Frohnmayer report suggesting that one or more of Oregon’s public research universities become an independent public corporation, similar to Oregon Health and Sciences University (OHSU). A follow-up report written by Western Oregon University president John Minihan was also circulated to IFS members. The Minihan report pointed out that the Frohnmayer report did not address the implications for EOU, SOU, WOU, and OIT and stated, “These schools should not be treated as afterthoughts.” There has been no discussion on the IFS list-serv about either report. 

Oregon State University’s Faculty Senate passed a motion by a vote of 86-17 recommending sliding scale furloughs for January 1, 2010 through June 30, 2010 for all faculty members (grant-supported salary exempt) to “preserve faculty positions.” Details are shown in Table 1. The motion also stated that “before the end of this academic year, University administration will consult and work with the Faculty Senate to assess the financial circumstances projected for the second year of the biennium. This consultation will begin March 2010.” 

	Monthly Base Salary 
	Leave Days per Fiscal Year  (12-month employees)
	Leave Days per Academic Year  (9-month employees)
	% impact on salary
	Annual salary for 9-month faculty

	$2,450 or less 
	4
	 3 
	1.53%
	up to $22,050

	$2,450 to $3,105 
	6 
	4.5 
	2.30%
	$22,050-$27,945

	$3,106 to $5,733 
	7 
	5.25 
	2.68%
	$27,946-$51,597

	$5,734 to $8,333 
	8 
	6 
	3.07%
	$51,598-$74,997

	$8,334 to $10,934 
	10
	7.5 
	3.83%
	$74,998-$98,406

	$10,935 and over 
	12
	 9 
	4.60%
	$98,407 and over


Table 1. Tiered salary reductions approved by OSU Faculty Senate November 19, 2009
The State Board of Higher Education will hold its annual planning retreat on December 1-2 at OSU. The IFS President is expected to attend and should be reporting at the December 4th IFS meeting. Any significant news will be distributed electronically to members of the OIT Senate including OIT’s new IFS Senator.

REPORT OF THE FOAC REPRESENTATIVE – J. Long – FOAC met on November 20 and reviewed last year’s recommendations.  
· The recommendations were based on 3% enrollment growth; actual growth was 8.7% and 5.4% was funded.  7% estimated for tuition increase, 5.3% was the actual increase. 
· Recommended 4.6% wage reduction and hiring freeze; actual average reduction was 3.8%.

· A valid cost/revenue model is needed from the Provost’s Office before the academic departments can gain control of their budgets.
· Because currently only tenure track positions can be promoted, with the exception of library faculty, and since FOAC recommended a reduction of faculty on tenure track, Senate needs to push the Tenure/Non-Tenure track promotion scale and process.

· Discussed Fund Balance, currently at 8.2%; cannot drop below 5%.  An additional 10% reduction in general funds would result in a fund balance of 5.2%
· Discussion of possible strategies to cover expected additional budget reduction of 10-15%



* Possible 5% tuition increase in the spring.

REPORT OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL DELEGATE – J. Wiseman – No report.   

REPORT OF THE ASOIT DELEGATE – S. Salmonson – Blood drive was a great success.  Thanks to those faculty who showed their support.  Next drive will be in February.
ASOIT is working on things for next term.  Executive meeting will be tonight for group and individual evaluations to see how the term went. Committee will decide whether or not ASOIT should participate in the Snowflake Parade.
OPEN FLOOR PERIOD – Anne Hiller Clark invited everyone to an open house at the newly renovated Shaw Historical Library.  This will be held at the Shaw Library on Tuesday, Dec. 8, from 5 – 7 pm.
Provost Brad Burda said that the question has been raised whether or not part-time faculty could serve on Tenure Review, Post-Tenure Review and promotion committees.  The current Faculty Senate Constitution defines faculty as anyone with a 0.5 FTE appointment in teaching, research, or administration.  In Brad’s opinion, those people are eligible to serve on the committees.  He would like Senate’s recommendation whether or not part-time faculty should serve on these committees.  
Suggestion was made that the current process of department’s petitioning the Provost to allow part-time faculty to serve on these committees be continued.  That would cover any questions arising from part-time faculty serving on the committees.
ADJOURNMENT – The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Matt Schnackenberg, Secretary
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